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Introduction  Councillor Cowan was invited to this event at Countesthorpe, near Leicester, 
as she may be working as a consultant with Leicestershire CPRE in the next few months. The 
content is relevant to Collyweston following a discussion at the 2015 Annual Village Meeting. (Her 
travel costs are covered by CPRE.) 
 
Speakers (to show the calibre of experts this information comes from) 

 Mick Duggan (Department for Communities & Local Government) – a civil servant, and not 
a Planner. Obviously he has to be careful what he says – but he appeared open and candid 
about the reality of where planning policy is heading from the government’s perspective. 
Their website and Twitter feed are useful for updates.  

 Gary Kirk (‘YourLocale’ consultancy, which supports communities with their own NPs, is 
also an Examiner for the Neighbourhood Plan process, and is national adviser on Planning 
to the SLCC of which our Clerk is a member, and a parish councillor) – he has worked on 
every side of the fence, and appears to have a 100% balanced view.  

 Matthew Bills (Harborough neighbourhood plan officer) – Harborough District Council is 
doing all it can to make the NP process work for everyone, even to the extent of having a 
dedicated officer (who isn’t a Planner by the way) to support communities.  

 Matt Thompson (CPRE head of planning) – offering support to member parish councils, 
including several ‘toolkits’ to help us find the evidence/information required for the NP. 

 
How it works 

 To decide whether to bother with a Neighbourhood Plan (NP), ask yourself: are ENC’s 
existing planning policies working for our community? If not, we don’t need one. An 
alternative is to draw up an “Area-Specific Plan” with ENC, which ENC pays for; however it 
has to be approved by ENC rather than by the community in a referendum. It doesn’t have 
the weight of an NP. Another idea is to draw up Supplementary Planning Guidance, which 
has to be treated as ‘material considerations’ but again has less weight than an NP.  

 First step is to apply to East Northants Council (ENC) to be designated a Neighbourhood 
Plan Area. Since we have clear parish boundaries, simply use those. (This is what King’s 
Cliffe has just done, if you remember.) Sometimes the Examiner decides that impact would 
be felt in an adjacent area, and extends the Referendum to include stakeholders there. 
Before applying to ENC, consult the community re possible further sites or opportunities for 
expansion. Remember, once the NP is adopted, the parish council gets 25% from the 
Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) on every new building; if the NP allows for more 
development, the parish council can prioritise spending on things the community believes it 
would then need – such as improved roads, better drains, perhaps even a new village hall. 

 Allow 1.5-2 years from start to finish. About 12 months to get to publication stage, followed 
by 6 weeks consultation. Examination takes about a month. After that, the District Council 
organises the Referendum, which can take a few months as they have so many. 

 The NP gathers weight as it goes along – it starts being useful right from the start. Once 
adopted, the local planning authority (LPA) must give full weight to the NP. Example below. 

 The more complex you try to make an NP, the longer the process takes. Keeping a tight 
focus can shorten the process – and makes sense with such a small community.  

 The parish council is ultimately the author of the NP and has final sign-off on its content, but 
doesn’t have to do everything by itself. Form a Steering Group, led by a parish councillor, 
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which may include non-councillors. Don’t be tempted only to include (or consult) individuals 
who you believe hold the same views that you do.  

 Invite ENC planners to NP meetings and encourage them to have input; eg they may be 
able to contribute large scale plans that would be useful at public consultation meetings.  

1. ENC should already be doing a Strategic Environmental Assessment for the whole 
district. The NP may get away with tapping into an existing district-wide Sustainability 
Appraisal rather than having to pay someone to conduct one just for Collyweston.  

2. Development Control should be asked about whether proposed new sites can be 
developed sustainably. 

3. Expect to take up a lot of group members’ and ENC officers’ time on the NP. 
4. The group is entitled to expect ENC comments on emerging policies to come back in 

a timely fashion. If they are dragging their heels, the group can insist. 
5. Core Strategy – conforming to the policies in this is essential. But also keep an eye 

on the status of the Local Plan (ie the Rural North, Oundle & Thrapston Plan).  

 It is worth being careful about governance because some developers have tried to use this 
to challenge the NP at consultation stage. Set up clear Terms of Reference for the Steering 
Group. Number of members, when they meet, how they handle Public Time, declarations of 
interest, who may vote, publish agendas in advance, meet in a public place. The simplest 
way (we must check this with NCALC) is for the group to be a sub-committee of the parish 
council, in which case the parish council Standing Orders may need checking. 

 The costs, including the Referendum, are met by a grant of up to £8,000 from ENC and any 
extra can come from an Awards For All grant (max £10,000). The government has given 
ENC the money for this, and they are obliged to use it for this. However, grants won’t last 
forever and it would be prudent to get our application in sooner rather than later. It’s 
advisable to pay a consultant to write the document, to ensure it uses the correct legal 
language, and those costs are met by the funding. With careful planning, there should be 
no additional Clerk’s time needed, which is good because funding will not pay for that.  

 Most of the work that needs doing is consultation. Often done by email or press release, 
some of it is by means of public events or meetings.  
 

Things to remember once we’re underway (but don’t worry about them yet) 

 Joining with another community could slow down the process. There is no minimum size.  

 We do need to consider what impacts our policies might have on neighbouring parishes.  

 May wish to include land outside the parish boundary within the designated NP area. This 
would have to be negotiated because NP areas can’t overlap. ENC should broker this. 

 Housing allocations: if a community feels it can’t accommodate the number of houses 
allocated in the Local Plan, it can justify this provided it has evidence, although reduced 
numbers in one place means somewhere else has to have more. If the NP can allow for 
more houses than the minimum given in the Plan, this can act as a buffer and protect the 
area from having to accept more development in a few years’ time when it’s time to review 
and update the NP. (The jargon for this is “future proofing”.) This can be done by allocating 
a ‘reserve site’ that cannot be developed immediately but would be available in the future. 

 If no housing numbers are allocated in the Core Strategy or Local Plan, the NP does not 
need to mention any. But it must consider where people might want to build in future. 

 The NP can protect land from development by designating it “local green space” but this 
cannot be a ‘vast tract of land’; if existing protection is in place there is no need for more. 
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How does it work in real life? 

 Broughton Astley has a population of 10,000, sixteen parish councillors, a full time Clerk, a 
part time Deputy Clerk and a part time Admin Assistant. So, they’re not typical! They had 
plenty of councillors to keep the parish running, the Clerk actually wrote most of the NP, 
and a lot of everyday parish work fell on the Deputy Clerk’s shoulders during the process. 
The local authority helped with policy wording. Most communities use a consultant. In some 
cases the Examiner actually improves the wording at that stage.  

 Debbie Barber was, at the time, the Deputy Clerk. She described the NP as “an opportunity 
for the community to be more in charge of its own future. It’s more robust than a Parish 
Plan. It enables you to establish parish priorities.” She said we should not underestimate 
the amount of work involved – but stressed very firmly that “it’s well worth it.” 

 Harborough District Council was hugely supportive and positive, although the parish council 
had anticipated resistance from them. The process brought the entire community together. 

 Because the NP was underway, the parish council could start using the evidence it had 
started collecting, to show why the land had not been allocated for development.  

 Launch: a series of articles in the village magazine; marquee at a local outdoor event, so 
people could come and talk about the NP; questionnaires, one for households and another 
for businesses; public meeting, attended by 200 (out of population 10,000). Publish a 
quarterly NP bulletin, independent of the village magazine. Use social media and the web.  

 Steering Group can call in outside people to help with specific subjects. Collect names at 
any events you hold, so you can ask people who are interested for their help when needed. 

 Compile a thorough dossier of every piece of communication/consultation in hard copy.  
 
Proposal for the July meeting of the parish council 
That we commence preparations for drawing up a Neighbourhood Plan for Collyweston as soon 
as possible. 
 
 

 
Fiona Cowan 23rd June 2015 


